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AGM Minutes 18 November 2014

	Title
	Ipswich Bicycle Club Annual General  Meeting

	Purpose
	Annual Meeting

	Date
	7pm Tuesday 18 November 2014 

	Place
	Greshams, 312 Tuddenham Rd, Ipswich IP4 3QJ, 01473 286735

	Attended
	59 members signed the attendance sheet and the following are referred to by initials throughout the minutes below:
Tim Butler (TB), Steve Grimwood (SG), Chris Jillings (CG), Adam Keer (AK), Angus Jardine (AJ), Ollie Jones (OJ), Yvette Toms (YT), Matt Kerr (MK), Colin Newstead (CN)

	Apologised
	Marie Pickess, Martin Colbert, Wendy Colbert, Adam Colbert, Joyce Nevill, Clive Quantrill, James Roberts, 


	Item
	
	Action

	1
	Welcome – President
Tim Butler (TB) welcomed everyone to the meeting at 7:15pm and handed the meeting over to Steve Grimwood (SG). 
	

	2
	General Summary - Chair
SG invited members to look at the archive documents on display that he had brought to the meeting during the open forum after the meeting ends.

It was confirmed that the meeting was Quorate.

Joanne Newstead and Tony Moran were appointed as tellers for counting hands/votes as required later in the meeting.

Apologies were noted as recorded above.
	

	3
	Minutes from 2013
Jo Newstead proposed and Suzanna Rosenberg seconded acceptance of the minutes of the last meeting on 13 November 2013.
	

	4
	Chairman’s Report
SG provided the following report:
My first mention of this year’s AGM must, without a doubt, be to offer our sincere thanks to Tim Snook. Tim took on the role of Club Chairman three years ago and steered the club through a period of unprecedented growth along with all the challenges that came along with that. Tim stepped down from the role during this year yet he remains a keen and active member of the Club and it has been a pleasure to see him out on his bike and enjoying his riding. 

I now suggest the meeting records a Vote of Thanks to Tim for his work.

Looking through some of the incredible history of this amazing club - which is displayed in archives we have with us today - gives me great pride to see the Club still flourishing and doing so well in such varied activities. 

Although, it was with some horror that on opening one of the books I realised I joined the Committee in 1998 - a period of 25 years. It is the same thoughts, though, that make me proud to be a member of this fine Club.

Many other cycling clubs and teams come and go over the years but it started me thinking why the Ipswich Bicycle Club has endured so long and been so successful over the years. For me, reading through the immaculate minute books and the AGM reports of decades gone by, right back to 1887, it becomes immediately apparent that over the years the Club has faced challenges and had to deal with many issues and as is so often the case not much is new or has changed. Apart, maybe, from the “furious threat of resignation as president” from the local reverend due to the idea of a Sunday Club Run. 

The overriding reason to me that we have lasted so long is without doubt that the Club is run by good people committed to fairness, a desire to keep the Ipswich Bicycle Club for the benefit of it members, to evolve, adapt and to be well run, managed and open to all.

I would like to also take this opportunity to congratulate two of our former members, Tanya Griffiths and Hugo Robinson, who continue to compete at the highest level and to thank some individuals within the club for their commitment and dedication; Colin & Joanne Newstead for the huge amount of work they undertake in sorting out the Club Kit; Chris Jillings for continuing to look after the Club accounts – a job that gets more and more complicated every year yet he still seems to manage; also to Wendy Boother without whom we would have struggled to manage the last few months and to whom I am very grateful.

I hope to serve the club for the forthcoming year as Chair and I hope that during this time we can continue to ensure we have a strong, well run club that can continue to grow and flourish in all its disciplines and activities.
	

	5
	Treasurer’s Report 

Chris Jillings (CG) provided the following report and tabled the accounts:

Another good year financially, similar to last year, with some great events organised by loyal volunteers within the club.  Whilst the figures seem to show a deficit of £1446, events have again conspired to make a large payment for kit just as the account closed for the year, before receiving the payments for the kit.

Membership income has risen again this year to a new record of £3388 and income from promotions raising another £1400.  We have bought a new gazebo for £360 as well as training a couple of new first aiders.

Our true surplus for the year was approximately £2700, but we hold this currently in our stock of club kit, which has the value of £4176.00

Finally, again this year I would like to add my special thanks to Colin and Jo Newstead for continuing to manage all the kit sales – the size of this task has grown hugely in the last few years  as the figure on the balance sheet shows.   This is a fantastic service for the convenience of the members.
	

	6
	Membership Secretary’s Report
PR provided the current report:
We currently have 248 members, up from last years’ 225. Undoubtedly one of the biggest club memberships listed in our region, along with Great Yarmouth and one other club. 51 or 21% of the membership are women. 143 or 58% of our members are also British Cycling members, gaining from those additional benefits. The age range of the membership starts from one year old (due to family memberships) and go up to pensioners, in actual fact, 153 or 61% are male seniors.
	

	7
	General Reports
MTB

SG mentioned fantastic results from Colin Newstead competing in Mud Sweat & Tears; also Steve de Boltz and Jack Parrish too. Events have taken place around the region especially Thetford.
Road Racing 

SG confirmed that Graham Collins left to take up support of a new club in Manningtree, thanked him for all he did for the Club and wished him well. No report and so a summary will be drafted with support from committee.
Time Trials 

Angus Jardine (AJ) wanted to give special mention for this years’ efforts to Simon Hance for gaining a new Club 50 record, whilst AJ holds the Club 25 record and Leon Thompson gaining the record ?.  Jane de Boltz won the Women’s Veterans’ Time Trial championship.  The Wednesday evening TT event seems to have stopped and SG asked members to consider doing this in the new year.
Cyclo x 

SG reported that the current season was in full swing and it was difficult to look back to the last season. Ipswich riders continue to be well represented for both last year and this year, including PR, Steve de Boltz, Colin Newstead, Paul Rippon. Great fun, great atmosphere, friendly scene. Website Eastern CycloX information available. Two doing well in senior, and another junior, another national level – Dave. Finally, a Facebook page reminder will be issued that this Sunday is our own promoted event at Trinity Park and encourage everyone to come along to find out more about it. Invited members to volunteer to assist with various roles and gain points that can be earned. SG reminded everyone about Linda Cassidy recovering from her accident and, as a past volunteer, the Committee agreed to donate proceeds to EAAA in the Club and Linda’s name.
Social Club Rides

SG explained the development of this group and the tremendous growth in membership and great attendance every week. SG wanted a Vote of Thanks to all those involved in the organisation of these rides. The committee want this discipline continue to develop and be properly supported. Along with Saturday rides, Sunday rides have also been recently organised too and it was noted that the archive documents showed three weekend and one weekday social rides took place many years ago. There used to be longer rides including a House of Call to take riders in before their ride home the next day. David Boother and Jules Hicks were invited to add any comments and they specifically wanted to make sure the new committee formally discussed its views on the numbers of each group to keep members safe and SG confirmed this will be done with the support of the new Club Social Rides Secretary.

Youth Secretary
Ollie Jones (OJ) provided the following report:

Last year 13 youths – This year 39 youths (registered members)

Cross Team Champs Mistley – 4th & 10th Youth 

Overall Cross League Results - 9th Youth (Antonio) / 3rd U14 (Pierce) / 3rd Junior (Will)

Cross – Multiple top 3 finishes in Youth Race (Adam) / and wins in Junior Race (Will)

Ixworth - Top finish 4th (Charles) / 2 other in top 10 (Ollie & Antonio)

Lotus – Multiple second places (Adam)

SCRS Race Series - Overall 1st (Charles) Youth & 5th (Ollie) & 6th (Antonio) / 1st u14 (Dan De Boltz)

Looking forward to next season – Mostly 3rd cat (Ollie, Antonio, Charles) / 4th cat (Will) Second year youth (Adam) – Interested in racing IBC Road Race and all other local Road Races, Crit series like Trinity and Lotus
Ladies Secretary
Yvette Toms (YT) gave the following report: 

The attendance of Female Saturday morning club riders has greatly increased and the activities and achievements are wide ranging, our club has a lot to boast about.

I am pleased and proud to say that IBC’s Tanya Griffiths has now turned professional and is riding for Starley Primal and although can no longer represent the club still has the time to come along to Saturday club rides, will encourage and answer any questions.

I asked Charlotte Wickens to send me a little report, as she is not able to attend this evening and it is so lovely to have such a determined, committed young lady in our club and this what Charlotte sent me: I competed in British super series which is difficult to get accepted on to the start list, front 20'ish in country get a start and my best result was a front 10 finish. I still have 3 years in this age group so massive improvement for me and biggest move forward was on bike, so massive thank you to IBC and those kind, fast blokes that let me draft them and gave me huge encouragement on Saturday mornings! I am being coached by Abbie Thorrington who herself received lots of help as a youngster from Nathan Miller, a previous IBC member. The IBC lives on. This year Blenheim Palace triathlon elite Brits asked me to enter.... Serious bump up in acknowledgement. Thank you to all, such a great club! Proud to wear my white and blue.
Three of us this year got our silver race licenses and Nicola Clipstone achieved her third cat. It has got some of us girls wearing our blue and white not only at Trinity Park, but Brighton, Lotus etc.

We have many active ladies within the club competing in Cyclo Cross, Time Trials and Triathlons.  Jane de Boltz is the Women’s TT Veteran’s Winner.

There are so many more female riders on the Saturday morning club runs.  Many of us have had a lot of help and encouragement when we started; other riders really giving up their own rides and you know you know who you are, thank you.

Liz Newbury has taken on marshalling and first aid and has been volunteering her services.  Karen Warrilow and Wendy Boother have made delicious cakes and helped out with refreshments on events such as the Reliability Ride. 

Earlier in the year Beth Rose Parker and myself took on Sky Ride Leader training to help make us more knowledgeable on rides and to hopefully meet and encourage more female riders into this wonderful sport.

This year there was an opportunity for 12 lucky riders, 6 men and 6 ladies, to go in a ballot for the Prudential Ride London. With some encouragement we were able to get enough ladies to attend and despite the rain it was a fantastic day.

The highlight of the year for me personally, as female rider rep. was organising the female IBC lead out of stage 3 of the Women’s Tour in May from Felixstowe Sea Front.  The club was assigned just 3 places, as were all other clubs in the area, but after little chasing and badgering I managed to double it to six.  What other sport can you get that close to the professionals?  Everyone was so happy and we even got a little flash of blue and white on the television. Prior to the lead out there was a special evening at The Alex to celebrate the Women’s Tour and some IBC ladies went.  We met Helen Wyman; 2 times European and 8 times British Cyclo-cross Champion.  I asked for her autograph and she wrote “To IBC one of my favourite clubs”.
Looks like 2015 is going to be a hard act to follow.
Social and Trophy Secretary
Matt Kerr (MK) gave the following report:

Carrying on from last year, suggestions are always welcome for social events. There are still 5 or 6 places still available for the Velodrome event organised for Tuesday 9 December. The Norwich ride was a success and I would like to see more similar events taking place in the coming year and perhaps we can organise a two-day events with overnight stays as mentioned by SG when was drawing attention to the Club’s archive records. 
SG encouraged everyone to consider having a go at the velodrome event as the coaches there are very supportive and it is a great opportunity to be on the Olympic track. Social Club rides, specifically Sunday rides could do with more leaders, too.

SG also thanked MK for taking the lead and to all those organising the Annual Dinner. 

Media Secretary
James Roberts (JR) had sent apologies and SG reminded that this is a vacant post for which the committee would be looking for anyone with IT skills to assist overseeing the social media and the website along with management of the Facebook and access to website. Anyone with interest and skills should make themselves known later on and the committee will discuss more about the role outside this meeting. The online membership systems and the circulation of news and information via the British Cycling facility makes this easier job than in the past, which will remain with Paul Rippon as Membership Secretary.
Coaching Secretary  

Adam Keer (AK) provided the following report:

Coaching sessions followed the seasons once again for road and off-road aiming to run a twice monthly frequency.

Participation at coached sessions has increased this year again:

295 (2013-14)          220 (2012-13)          
93 (2011-12) 

Average attendance at each session is on the up 18 per session:

18avg (2013-14)      14avg (2012-13)          
9avg (2011-12)

Youth Female:

25 (2013-14)          
  24 (2012-13)          
14 (2011-12)

Inclusion of adults within sessions again proved popular following the feedback from last year’s club questionnaire:
                   78 (2013-14)             50 (2012-13)                N/A (2011-12)

Off-road sessions remained mainly at Foxhall Heathland, visiting our friends at Colchester when our home venue was not available.

Following unreliable and unsuitable availability of the tarmac circuit at Foxhall, an alternative venue was sought out for this spring and summer. Woodbridge Airfield proved an excellent replacement with overgenerous runway and numerous clusters of smaller roads for technical challenges. We recorded our highest ever attendance at Woodbridge this year with 53 participants.

We once again hosted a round of the Eastern Region Contenders Cross development session which was very well received welcoming youths from across the region.

The 2014 Suffolk Cycle Racing Series proved a tremendous success once again led by Peter Ingram and myself supported by Ipswich Tri and TROGS.

The Go Ride racing, with elements of coaching, proved the most popular yet and contended by the riders with a different competition and style of racing for each of the 6 weeks:
         212 (2014) + Saturday Attendance          202 (2013)          146 (2012)

To date the Saturday training funds currently hold a clear balance of £761.73 having considered all current commitments.

Looking ahead - the Club’s reaccreditation through Clubmark is being reviewed with a big refresh on policy and procedures required; this provides affiliation to other organisations and discounts as a result.
Clothing Co-Ordinator

SG reported on behalf of Colin Newstead (CN), who was in attendance, and confirmed his thanks for all his efforts this past year. SG encouraged all members to consider further purchases whilst the opportunity to see all stocks available was here. CN had nothing to add. Joanne Newstead reiterated the best way to contact CN is to leave a message on the home landline or send an e-mail.
	

	8
	Proposals
a) The Committee proposes a change to the way that committee members are appointed:

· That honorary roles are appointed by the committee and are for an open ended term. The nominations would then be sent to all members to read to allow them to understand why these people are being chosen. 
· That skilled roles are subject to application to the committee for consideration prior to the AGM due to the nature and commitment of the posts, e.g. responsibility for money or property owned by the Club or due to particular skills, accreditation or certification being required.

· That general roles, the representatives and secretaries of the various cycling disciplines and member groups, are available for anyone to stand for, either prior or at the AGM and, if more than one application is made, those members attending the AGM will be able to vote for their preferred representative.

SG introduced this agenda item. The proposals are mainly about tidying up the way the committee roles are organised and voted in. By way of example, he introduced Keith Hill who was past Treasurer and timekeeper for the change for the honorary roles. By way of example for management roles, they require commitment, skills and responsibility of Club funds whilst posts such as Welfare Officers commit Club resources to have formal training. A separate draft document was made available which will be finalised by the new committee. In future, more information about the job role will be published and those interested in standing for a role will be required to provide a CV and background prior to the meeting for all members to consider before the voting. Finally, SG wanted to encourage events secretaries to come forward and welcomed nominations from the floor during or after the meeting before opening the proposal up for any questions, which were clarified, confirmed and explained.
· In the event of an officer resigning mid-year, the post is filled by the committee co-opting someone in. Any vacancies remaining from tonight will therefore be filled this way. 

· If 8(a) was voted in tonight, it would come into force immediately. 
· The new committee will decide the date of the next meeting. 
By a show of hands this proposal was carried unanimously.
b) The Committee proposes that members have the opportunity to review the Club kit in line with the Club Rules.

SG explained the Club Rules, which were issued with the draft agenda, regarding this proposal being the start of a 12 month process, where the options for a change of kit will be taken as a proposal to the next AGM. SG confirmed that the Committee recommended that the kit is not changed. British Cycling have rules for wearing old kit when participating, which members should also take into account. 
By a show of hands the committee’s recommendation not to change the kit was carried. 3 voted against. It was noted that deferring this decision for one year allows time to use up outstanding stocks of kit.
c) The Committee proposes that the Family membership fee is increased from the cost of 1.5 adult fees to the cost of two full adult fees.

SG explained that this is not a big change, is appropriate and asked for any questions.
There was no discussion.

By a show of hands this proposal was carried unanimously. 
d) The Committee proposes that the role of Chairman is to be held for a maximum of 3 years and stood down for a minimum of 1 year.

SG introduced this proposal put forward from Tim Snook within his resignation letter, which the committee supported, and opened the proposal for any questions.

The committee is responsible for ensuring that the Club does not fall into the position where there was no one to take the Chairman role on. The role of Vice Chairman is a good developmental role for those interested in being Chairman.
By a show of hands this proposal was carried. 9 voted against.

No other proposals were received and members were encouraged to put proposals to the committee throughout the year via their reps or being able to attend committee meetings and directly to the AGM each year via the Secretary. 
	Draft job roles and update Club papers
Update 

process for new members

Update Club papers

	10
	Dissolve the Current Committee - Chairman
The Chairman dissolved the current committee.
	

	11
	Elect the New Committee - President
Due to 8(a) being passed, the Honorary roles did not need to be voted in and the rest of the election process is recorded in the table at the end of these minutes. All posts as appropriate were put to a vote by a show of hands.

SG wanted to record a Vote of Thanks to Alison Rippon on behalf of the committee and thanked other members of the previous committee that had stood down.
In light of there being two female applications, it was proposed that an additional Welfare Officer would be acceptable to ensure a better handover, which was proposed by Adam Keer and seconded by Jason Goodright. By a show of hands this proposal was carried unanimously. It was clarified that due to the training for Welfare Officers, which can be delayed, they would require the support of Denise Godber and Colin Newstead or other Welfare Officers from other clubs until their training is complete. 
Following the voting, it was confirmed that vacant posts are to be co-opted by the new committee, which are the Management role of Media Secretary and the General role of Time Trial Secretary, to which AJ offered full support to anyone expressing an interest.

SG welcomed everyone voted into the new committee.
	Co-Opt

into these

posts

	9
	Any Other Business 
The main item here is the Vote for the Club member of the year. SG reminded what this vote is all about. The trophy will be awarded at the dinner and will be kept a secret until that event. 
	CJ/WB

	12
	Meeting Closure – President/Chairman
SG closed the meeting at 21:30 and thanked everyone for their input.
	


Election of the new Committee 
	Role
	Current 
	Name of Proposed
	1st
	2nd

	Honorary positions

	Club President
	Tim Butler
	Tim Butler
	Due to 8(a), no vote

	Vice President
	Marie Pickess
	Marie Pickess
	

	Vice President
	Keith Hill
	Keith Hill
	

	Vice President
	Joyce Nevill
	Joyce Nevill
	

	Vice President
	Mick Hearn
	Mick Hearn
	

	Management positions

	Chairman
	Vacant
	Steve Grimwood 
	C Jillings
	S Rose

	Vice Chair
	Steve Grimwood
	Paul Rippon 
	S Grimwood
	T Butler

	Treasurer
	Chris Jillings
	Chris Jillings 
	D Copeland
	A Jardine

	Accounts Examiners
	Mick Hearn
	Mick Hearn 
	S R
	A Jardine

	Accounts Examiners
	Nina Jillings
	Nina Jillings
	J Newstead
	T Butler

	Club Secretary
	Vacant
	Wendy Boother
	S Grimwood
	J Hicks

	Membership Secretary
	Paul Rippon
	Paul Rippon 
	A Jardine
	M Sharpe

	Welfare Officer Female
	Denise Godber
	Jo Ringrose

Anne Betts 
	S R

P Rippon
	O Jones
J Newstead

	Welfare Officer Male
	Colin Newstead
	David Boother 
	M Salter
	J Hicks

	Social & Trophy Secretary
	Matt Kerr
	Matt Kerr 
	O Jones
	P Muldron

	Media Secretary 
	James Roberts
	Vacant
	
	

	Coaching Secretary 
	Adam Keer
	Adam Keer 
	O Jones
	L Newberry

	Clothing Co-ordinator 
	Colin Newstead
	Colin Newstead 
	S de Boltz
	W Boother

	General positions – if any additional interest comes forward, the post will go to a vote at the AGM

	Road Race & Track Secretary 
	Graham Collins
	Steve Clark  
	O Jones
	A Keer

	Time Trial Secretary 
	Antony Birt
	Vacant
	
	

	Mountain Bike Secretary 
	Clive Quantrill
	Colin Newstead 
	T Butler
	J Newstead

	Cyclo Cross Secretary 
	Steve Grimwood
	Steve Grimwood (correction from draft agenda)
	W Boother
	D Copland

	Social Rides Secretary
	New post covered by co-opted persons until now
	Will Taylor 
	B Parker 
	D Best

	Youth Representative 
	Ollie Jones
	Ollie Jones 
	A Keer
	M Sharpe

	Ladies Representative 
	Yvette Toms
	Yvette Toms
	B Parker
	L Newberry

	Male Representative 
	Steve de Boltz 
	Simon Males 
	O Jones
	J Goodright

	Club Representative - Male 
	Jason Goodright
	Darren Best 
	J Goodright
	C Damant

	Club Representative - Female
	Linda Cassidy
	Liz Newberry 
	A Jardine
	J de Boltz
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